Community Preservation Committee

October 22, 2007

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Bulman Chair, Mr. Hallin Vice Chair, Ms. Dean, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Limbacher, Mr. McKain, Mr. Scott
OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Selectman Murray, Mr. Bjorklund

CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.
I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

A.  Voucher- Mr. Bulman submitted for members’ signature a voucher for Town Counsel’s services.
B.  Balance Sheet-  Mr. Bulman submitted a balance sheet he had prepared.  CPC will receive another $805,000.
Mr. Leavitt asked if CPC needed the additional 3%.  Mr. Bulman noted that nothing has been done for Affordable Housing, but the issue could be discussed.  Mr. Scott added that  if the committee does not request the 3% there is a danger of losing state funding.  Mr. Hallin pointed out that the state would still fund, but the 3% towns would have a higher priority.  Mr. Leavitt agreed that if there are open space and affordable housing proposals, it would be wise to go for the 3%.

II. OLD BUSINESS:
A.   Maxwell Trust- Mr. Bulman reported that Maxwell Trust had given him the Litchfield reliance letter, survey, etc. which he would submit to the Town.
B.  Applications:  

Mr. Bulman noted that discussion of applications at this meeting must necessarily be cursory.  They will be limited to determining which submissions are on time and complete.  
1.  Historical Society, Stockbridge Mill (Historical): Mr. Bulman noted that the Stockbridge Mill application was on time, but should have signatures agreeing to conditions, etc.  Mr. Leavitt explained that he had been unable to download the pdf.  The CPC had helped the Historical Society restore the grist mill; they replaced the mechanism and restored the historical shape.  They thought it would be easy to do the rest, but found that the plans did not protect the watershed and they needed plans for parking and a pocket park.  Paul Mirabito gave them a price of $515,000 and they have found he is right about what needs to be done.  It will be very expensive, and they may have to divide the project into two years.  It is the oldest operating grist mill in the country, and they want to both make it accessible to the public and protect the watershed.  Mr. Bulman said this can be addressed at the presentation.
Mr. Hallin asked if the Historical Society had applied to Massachusetts Historical Society and put the Town on the deed and Mr. Bulman asked who owns the mill.  Mr. Leavitt explained that it had been a private mill, owned by the Clapp family.  The Clapps gave it to the Town and the Town deeded it to the Historical Society.  The Society is presently working on a deed restriction so they can get it on the National Register.  
2. Scituate Historical Commission,  Survey, Fourth Cliff/Humarock (Historical):  Mr. Leavitt explained that this is Phase V of the Historical Survey and will catalogue all historical assets in these areas.  Mr. McKain added that it is one of the necessary steps for Scituate to qualify for federal funds.
3.  Scituate Little League, SHS Lighted Baseball Field (Recreation):  Mr. Bulman said, because of a recent Judicial ruling that Newton could not fund improvement to preexisting parks, he did not believe this proposal is eligible under the Community Preservation Act.  Mr. Scott added that the facility in question is a regulation baseball field, not Little League.
Mr. Leavitt said that Hingham is involved in a huge controversy regarding the use of CPC funds to supplement the school budget.

Mr. Bulman will send a letter to applicants who do not qualify under the CPA, giving them an opportunity to either withdraw their request or address the committee to further clarify their application.  Mr. Leavitt added that there is no way CPC can augment the school budget.
Members agreed that this differed from a prior application when CPC funded a basketball court, as they built a new basketball court and the school maintained the old one.

Mr. Scott observed that some applicants did not use the application provided, and said if the complete information is missing, CPC should not have to go looking for it.

Mr. Bulman said the committee may not want to be too picayune, but could send a letter to the applicants asking them to use the format.  Mr. Limbacher suggested that the letter discretely ask, “Under what portion of the Community Preservation Act do you apply, and how does your proposal qualify?”
Ms. Dean asked if people can bring additional information at their hearing and was told that they could.  Ms. Dean said it appeared that they would just have to cut and paste.  Mr. Scott added that this application does not appear to say how it meets the stated goals.

4.  PATH, Scituate’s Grand Loop (Recreation): 

Mr. Leavitt said he did not want to get too bureaucratic.  Members should know the spirit of CPC as well as the categories and technical requirements.  He feels this application is too bureaucratic.  Ms. Dean agreed.
5.  Scituate Housing Authority, Housing, (Initiative for Affordable Home Ownership):  Members had no problem with the qualification or application. Ms. Dean said she and another member of the Housing had worked hard to make it understandable and clear.  They want the proposal to qualify under 40B.  
Mr. Hallin suggested that it would be possible to do two or three units at a time and Mr. Leavitt said the Housing Authority is doing serious good work.

In response to a question by Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Scott said there would not be a Special Town Meeting in November.

Mr. Scott noted that once the money is voted, it would go to the Housing Authority and it would be up to them to find a suitable location.  Mr. Bulman said this is how it was done with Habitat for Humanity.  CPC gave them the money, and they developed the housing.  It would be possible for the Housing Authority to find a four bedroom house and make it a group house.

Ms. Dean said the Authority had tried to talk to the Archdiocese regarding St. Francis Rectory but has had no response.  
Mr. Bjorklund said he will not be submitting an application this year.  He has nothing approved by the Planning Board and Conservation Commission.  When he does, he will submit an application.  He is willing to hold his lots until the time is right.  

Mr. Leavitt said he believes this application by the Housing Authority will pass.

6.  Scituate Housing Authority, Housing, (Affordable Assisted Living/Affordable Elderly Housing:  
Ms. Dean said Town-owned land around Central Park has been bundled into this proposal.  They plan to start by converting some Central Park units for assisted living, but first must prove Scituate has a need for this.  They also have a working list for senior housing, and this need must also be addressed.  Mr. Leavitt said he is greatly impressed by the proposal.
7.  Scituate Housing Authority, Housing (Driftway Affordable Housing):  
Mr. Scott observed that the study had been approved last year, and should be completed soon.  Ms. Dean agreed, adding that there are many issues on the table.  
8.  Scituate Housing Authority, Housing (157 Stockbridge Road): It was observed that last year many of the neighbors had problems with the proposal.  Mr. Hallin noted that CPC paid to have the wetlands flagged and he and Mr. Bjorklund did a feasibility study, laying out the units and septic areas.  Paul Maribito gave them plans.

Mr. Leavitt said it might be possible to dust off the old plans, but it would be crucial to work with the neighbors and address their concerns.  Ms. Dean said the proposed housing would be an enhancement, not a detraction.  

Mr. Bulman suggested that the language read, “land to be determined.”  He added that the money could start a revolving fund.  
Mr. McKain suggested that Application #5 could be modified to read “…to purchase two houses on acquired land.”  Mr. Bulman agreed, adding it also could read, “acquire or build.”  Mr. Leavitt also said that neighborhood has, in the past, born the brunt of the landfill, sewer treatment plant, etc.

9.  Scituate Water Resources Commission, Open Space, (Improvement of Scituate’s Water Resource Map): 
The present map is not accurate.  Mr. Hallin and Mr. Bjorklund said it will be necessary to make adjustments in the field.  Mr. Bjorklund said the present map is very inaccurate regarding tributaries.  It will be necessary to get “site specific” information to change the maps.  
Mr. Limbacher said there are inherent problems with the maps, and it will be necessary either to create brand new maps or create an administrative process to correct the existing maps.  

Mr. McKain said it is essential to know where our water resources are and asked the scope of the actual proposed work.  
Mr. Limbacher asked how much latitude the committee has regarding acceptance of the application, and Mr. Bulman said the committee will make that determination.  Mr. Leavitt agreed, noting that the Library Committee came to CPC asking to improve the entrance.  The committee persuaded them to apply for more.  The CPC can have considerable influence.  Mr. McKain also agreed, noting that when a group came in with a proposal for an Egypt Park the committee gave them some money and convinced them to raise the rest.  A similar thing happened regarding Hatherly School.  
10.  Scituate Waterways Commission, Scituate Maritime Center, (Open Space, Recreation, Historical):
Mr. Bulman noted that the application is complete.  The Town owns a body of land that crosses different areas.  Waterways reuests $415,000 to relocate the buildings.  There is a recreational component.   They hope to take down the old recreation building and replace it with a sailing center and Harbormaster’s office.  This could be a problem.  Mr. McKain agreed, adding that he does not think CPC can fund a brand new building.  They could take the historic building and do a lot of work on it, build it up, and call it a Maritime Center.
Mr. Leavitt said he felt there should be a connection to something that is actually historic.  He feels it would be worthwhile to consult the Coalition website FAQs. Mr. McKain agreed, adding that if the Historical Society feels it is important to restore this building it would qualify.  Mr. Bulman said that Mr. Leavitt can talk to the applicants, and if they wish to continue the application they can come in.

11.  Conservation Commission/Selectmen, Open Space, Conservation & Recreation Plan Update, (Open Space/Recreation /Historical):

Mr. Bulman pointed out that the application is not as complete as it should be, and Mr. Limbacher said it should be an integral part of the Master Plan, which was most recently updated in 1998.  Mr. Scott agreed, adding that not having an updated Master Plan makes the Conservation Commission ineligible for state funding.
Mr. Leavitt pointed out that CPC is not supposed to be involved in Town operations.  Referring to Marina Park, he noted that presently hundreds of thousands of dollars in grant applications are being held up because the Master Plan is outdated.  He believes the Conservation Commission and the Planning Board should discuss this.
12.  Joseph Puleio, 219 Country Way (Open Space):
Mr. Bulman noted that this property is across the street from the pumping station.  A tributary runs through the site and down to the marsh.  The land is not usable without a boat.
Mr. Bjorklund said the property, which does abut the reservoir, cannot be used for anything.  He feels the Town should repeat its offer of $15,000 and Mr. Puleio should accept it.
Mr. Leavitt said that this is the third year in a row that the offer of $15,000 has been made.  This year he will vote against it.

Mr. McKain said Mr. Puleio would be wise to donate the land to the Town for the tax benefit.

Mr. Hallin said he did not think the property was of value to the Town.  MOTION by Mr. Hallin, SECOND by Mr. Limbacher to deny the application.  The motion PASSED with Mr. Scott opposed and all others in favor.

Mr. Bulman asked Mr. Scott why he opposed the motion.  Mr. Scott said that he is considering the sewer assessment.  He believes that Mr. Puleio’s property may presently be assessed for sewer benefits.
Mr. Limbacher MOVED reconsideration of the motion.  Mr. McKain SECONDED the motion for reconsideration and it was UNANIMOUSLY VOTED.  Mr. Scott will have complete information for the next meeting.

13.  Bonnie Brown, Humarock Center, (Open Space):

Mr. Bulman explained that the Planning Board is looking at the Humarock business district and the bridge area with an eye to rezoning.  Members agreed that the application is incomplete and that it would be inappropriate for CPC to be involved since rezoning is presently being considered.  
Ms. Dean noted that it is not possible to draw any conclusion from the application and Mr. Leavitt said someone should call the applicant and explain why the information given is incomplete.  Mr. Hallin will call the applicant.
14.  The MacDonald Family, The MacDonald Family Preserve (Open Space/Historic):

Mr. Bulman explained that Ms. Jenkins is offering the same property at one half the price as last year.  He told her the Town had interest in some perimeter pieces, but she said the family would sell all or nothing.  He added that it would be possible to build one, or possibly two, houses on the site.  The property is contiguous to Marina Park.

Mr. Leavitt asked what the Town would do with the purchase and Mr. Limbacher said it could install a boardwalk.

Mr. Scott said he had a real problem.  He recalled that former member Paula Jewell had suggested that a ranking system be determined based on how well a project meets the criteria outlined on the application.  It should be the applicant’s responsibility to make his case.  CPS is not required to evaluate the application or determine if a site is buildable, etc.
Mr. Bulman said the committee would have to agree on the score, and Mr. Scott said they would be governed by the criteria for open space, housing, etc.

Mr. Leavitt said this application has no historic value.  The value is for open space, and the committee has determined that there are at most two buildable lots.  He does not think they are important enough for the Town to buy.  Ms. Jenkins believes there is historic value and she and her family have a great emotional attachment to the land.
Mr. Bulman said he will phone her and offer her the opportunity to come in and make her point.  He will invite fourteen applicants, and some may request more time.

15.  Scituate Recreation Department, Girls’ Softball Field, Cushing School (Recreation):

Mr. Sharry submitted this application a day late and has requested an extension.

MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Limbacher, and UNANIMOUSLY voted to extend the deadline for this application.

Mr. McKain explained that the site, which is a sodded field on the left hand side just before the high school, is mostly on Cushing grounds.  It is not an existing field. 
In response to a question by Mr. Scott, Mr. McKain said there is a backstop and baseball diamond in the area but it is not large enough for a softball field.  He will get a map.

Mr. Leavitt said he is sympathetic, but if there is an existing field CPC cannot fund it.  Mr. Scott said it meets a recreational need and there is not an existing field.

Mr. Bulman will get the necessary information.

NEXT MEETINGS:  
November 5 and 19 at St. Mary’s Center.

ADJOURNMENT – 9:15 p.m.:  MOTION by Mr. Limbacher, SECOND by Mr. Hallin, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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